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1) Held a budget workshop prior to the regular meeting.  Before being advertised for a 

public hearing, Council is waiting on bids to come in for refuse removal. 

 

2) Adopted an ordinance defining the basis for tax assessment and establishing the Real 

Estate and Mobile Home tax rates at $0.31 per hundred for 2022. (Note: There were 

no changes from the 2021 tax rates.) 

 

3) Adopted an ordinance defining the basis for tax assessment and establishing the 

Machinery and Tools and Personal Property tax rates at $.40 per hundred for 2022. 

(Note: There were no changes from the 2021 tax rates.) 

 

4) Approved rebate payment to the Page County Economic Development Authority for 

$1,506.37 for Tactical Walls LLC and RHB Real Estate LLC, per the terms of the 

Enterprise Zone Performance Agreement.   

 

5) Approved payment to Racey Engineering in the amount of $1,000.00 for professional 

services through February 25, 2022. Payment will be from the ARPA funds already 

budgeted for The Railroad Museum/Welcome Center. 

 

6) Heard the First Responders Dinner will be held on Saturday, April 30
th

 at 6:00 p.m. at 

the Christ United Methodist Church Fellowship Hall (211 Central Avenue, 

Shenandoah, VA 22849).  RSVPs are due by Wednesday, April 20
th

.  First Responders 

in Shenandoah are invited as well as a guest.  Please RSVP to Billy Foltz (540) 652-

6180, Matt Cronin (540) 742-9667, or Chief Paul Davis (540) 652-8193.  (Mayor and 

Council may attend). 

 

7)  Heard there will be a Shenandoah Garden Workday on March 26
th

 from 9:00 a.m. to 

2:00 p.m. at 505 Williams Avenue, Shenandoah, VA 22849 (near Valley Health).  The 

Community Garden is sponsored by Page Alliance for Community Action (PACA).  

For more information, call Megan Gordon (540) 742-9386 or e-mail 

pageallianceforcommunityaction@gmail.com. 

 

8) Heard JMU Club Rowing will be hosting a Mock Regatta on Sunday, March 27
th

 from 

11:00 a.m. to 3:00 p.m. at the Shenandoah Landing & River Park (315 Morrison Road, 

Shenandoah, VA 22849).  For more information, or to express interest in attending, 

please visit their website at www.jmurowing.com. 

 

9) Received the Town of Shenandoah Photo Scavenger Hunt flyer.  All photos were 

taken on public property or at local businesses.  You can pick up a flyer at Town Hall, 

the Shenandoah Post Office, or e-mail Town Clerk Lora Jenkins for a flyer at 

ljenkins@townofshenandoah.com.  Get the locations of each photo correct and you 

might win a prize!  Turn in the flyer by May 6, 2022 at Town Hall. 

 

mailto:pageallianceforcommunityaction@gmail.com
http://www.jmurowing.com/
mailto:ljenkins@townofshenandoah.com


Town Council Actions March 22, 2022 

Page 2  

 

10) Heard Christ United Methodist Church will be holding their Easter Egg Hunt for ages 

2 through 12 at Big Gem Park at 1:00 pm on Saturday, April 16, 2022. This Hunt is 

free to all, and light refreshments will be handed out.  Participants will need to bring 

their own basket to collect eggs. 

 

11) Mayor Lucas and Council Members received an invitation for an Appreciation 

Luncheon by Lord Fairfax Community College Foundation. This reception will be 

held Friday, April 15, 2022 at 12:00 pm at the Corron Community Development 

Center at the Middleton Campus, 173 Skirmisher Lane, Middletown, VA 22645. 

 

12) Authorized the replacement of the retaining wall and repair of wall around entry door 

and office at 507 First Street by William D. Price in the amount of $17,430.00.  

Payment will be from the ARPA funds already budgeted for The Railroad 

Museum/Welcome Center. 

 

13) Authorized Racey Engineering to create engineered drawings in order for bids to be 

placed for a sewer line replacement on Maryland Avenue in the amount of $32,815.00.  

Payment will be from the Utility water and sewer line budgeted account. 

 

14) After discussing legal matters regarding tax map #102A4-(A)-15, Council accepted 

terms of agreement and authorized payment in the amount of $11,150 plus taxes.  

Amount to be paid from reimbursement from ARPA for the new well.  

 

15) Heard 12x20 picnic shelter location at River Park has been approved by Council and 

Nathaniel Brewer’s Eagle Scout project will begin soon.  Anyone wanting to donate 

materials or volunteer to assist with construction may contact Lee Brewer at (540) 

908-1055 or lee.brewer@us.bosch.com or contact Monica Brewer at (540) 742-1081 

or m_brewer073104@yahoo.com. 

 

16) Heard WigWam playground’s wooden entryway has been removed, and the totem 

pole has been taken down to repaint.  Park benches and ADA picnic tables are needed 

for WigWam Village, if anyone would like to donate towards a bench or picnic table, 

please contact Lora Jenkins at Town Hall (540) 652-8164.   

 

17) Authorized a new entry sign to be made for the Shenandoah Landing & River Park by 

Showalter Signs in the amount of $650.00.  Payment will be from Parks Maintenance 

budgeted line item. 

 

18) Heard a new photo op sign will be placed at the River Park near the gazebo soon.  The 

sign was made and donated by Page County artist, Ched Hall. 
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